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Safeguarding is effective. 
 
Rigorous checks are undertaken on adults before they start working or volunteering 
at the school. The single central record is maintained well and meets all statutory 
requirements. Staff and governors have received appropriate training in 
safeguarding, including safer recruitment and in how to carry out their ‘Prevent’ 
duty. This has ensured that a strong safeguarding culture exists within the school. 
There is a good system in place for staff to record any concerns they may have 
regarding pupils’ welfare. Designated staff are aware of the importance of making 
timely referrals to outside agencies and that detailed records should be kept of 
telephone calls and of conversations with parents. 
 
Records kept by the school show that incidents of poor behaviour are declining and 
there have been no racist or homophobic incidents during this academic year. There 
is a good range of advice for parents regarding keeping children safe online, on the 
school’s website. 
 
Inspection findings 
 
� Published assessment data suggests that boys do not always attain as well as 

girls in the early years, in the Year 1 phonics check and at the end of key stage 
1. You and senior leaders are aware of this, and are taking measures to address 
the issue. Information provided by the deputy principal suggests that this gap is 
narrowing in a number of year groups, for example in reading in Year 4, and in 
Year 5 mathematics. 

� The school is rapidly increasing in size and will be at full capacity in the next 
academic year. You have made good appointments to the senior leadership 
team, therefore ensuring that robust systems are in place to monitor the quality 
of teaching and the standards of work in pupils’ books. The school is well placed 
to move forward. 

� The trust provides good support for the school. Termly review meetings help to 
identify the school’s strengths and areas for development, as well as helping to 
validate judgements around self-evaluation and pupils’ achievement. 

� Performance management procedures for the principal, teachers and teaching 
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Information about the inspection 
During the inspection I held meetings with you, the deputy principal, and the senior 
leaders responsible for the early years, mathematics, English, special educational 
needs and/or disabilities and key stages 1 and 2. I also had a meeting with the chair 
of governors and the education director from the Krishna Avanti Trust. I visited all 
year groups with you and examined a range of pupils’ books. I spoke with pupils 
informally during lessons and formally during an interview. I observed pupils’ 
behaviour around the school, at the start of the school day and during lessons. I 
met with parents at the beginning of the school day and I took into account 91 
responses to Parent View, Ofsted’s online survey, the 85 responses to the Ofsted 
free-text service and the 24 responses to Ofsted’s staff survey. There were no 
responses to the pupil survey. I examined a range of documents, including 
safeguarding records and policies, the single central record, the latest achievement 
information for the school, the school’s self-evaluation summary and improvement 
plan, records of meetings of the governing body and information relating to pupils’ 
attendance and behaviour. 
 
 


